Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Regular Meeting

April 14, 2005 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session in the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on April 14, 2005

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Alice Mabe, Councilman Henry Blythe, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, and Town Attorney Bobby Griffin.

Absent:
Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson.

With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of April 14, 2005 to order at 7:33 p.m.   

1.
Opening 
· Councilwoman Mabe provided the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

· Mayor Becker thanked Monroe City Manager Doug Spell for lending Mineral Springs the projector used at the earlier presentation.

2.
Public Comments 

· The council heard comments from:

· Mr.  Charlie Bowden – 6409 Pleasant Grove Road. 

3.
Approval of the Minutes from March 10, 2005  

· Councilwoman Mabe made a motion to accept the March 10, 2005 minutes as written and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None

4.
Tax Collector’s Report

· In the absence of Libby Andrews-Henson, Mayor Becker reported on the tax collections for the month of March 2005.  The 1999 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $25,485.46 with a balance due of $233.96 on 15 properties.  A list of the 1999 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report. 
· The 2000 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $34,100.20 with a balance due of $321.03 on 26 properties.   A list of the 2000 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.
· The 2001 tax report showed additional collections of $3.38 of which $1.20 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $2.18.  Total tax collected is $36,344.62 with a balance due of $347.56 on 32 properties.  A list of the 2001 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.    
· The 2002 tax report showed additional collections of $3.38 of which $1.20 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $2.18.  Total tax collected is $36,015.35 with a balance due of $961.38 on 57 properties.  A list of the 2002 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.
· The 2003 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $34,067.71 with a balance due of $775.85 on 61 properties.   A list of the 2003 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.
· The 2003 annexation tax report showed additional collections of $6.78.    Total tax collected is $627.77 with a balance due of $332.98 on 64 properties.  A list of the 2003 annexation property taxes unpaid is attached to the report. 
· The 2004 tax report showed additional collections of $217.94 of which $16.41 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $201.53.  Total tax collected is $38,035.46 with a balance due of $4,834.02 on 257 properties.
· Mayor Becker pointed out that approximately $1,500 to $1,800 in mortgage company payments from the newly annexed property hasn’t been received.  Mayor Becker and Libby Andrews-Henson believe this is because the largest mortgage companies work from the tape provided by the county which probably doesn’t reflect those bills.  Ms. Henson will be sending out the final past due notices in late April or early May.     
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the tax collector’s report as read and Councilman Blythe seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None

· Mayor Becker reported a duplicate refund request by James and Cynthia Fox for in the amount of $11.61.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the duplicate refund in the amount of $11.61 and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None

5.
Finance Officer’s Report
· Mayor Becker reported on the March cash flow report, which included a utility franchise payment in the amount of $23,767 and the telecommunications sales tax payment in the amount of $1,072.  Expenditures were low.  The net change in assets was $22,822.  Revenues/Expenditures are well within budget.  The fund balance is $564,944 in the town’s four bank accounts.  Bank statements are included in the finance report along with the balancing statements.  Mayor Becker commented that he had been talking with Vance Holloman of the Local Government Commission who is the director of the fiscal control section in response to Mr. Holloman’s request for a summary of procedures being used as a small town; a lengthy summary of the town’s procedures as well as sample reports were sent to Mr. Holloman.  In a follow-up phone conversation Mayor Becker asked Mr. Holloman how he felt about an elected official serving as finance officer.  Mr. Holloman responded that he saw absolutely no problem with it and that good reporting was the key.   Mayor Becker reminded the council that Mr. Holloman had advised the council to always be involved in keeping track of the finance reports.    Mayor Becker emphasized that he takes pride in the accuracy, thoroughness, and the security of the town’s financial operations.  Mayor Becker will continue to work with Mr. Holloman for any advice he has to offer to safeguard the town’s money.       
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the finance report and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

6.
2005 – 2006 Budget – Proposed Departmental Appropriations
· Mayor Becker explained that April marks the beginning of the formal process of preparing next year’s budget and as finance officer he would ask the council to make recommendations on the expenditures levels on the various departments for the next year based on past year expenditures and projected needs.  Recommendations have been made for most appropriations, but this year for the first time no recommendations have been made for staff salaries or elected officials’ salaries; concern has been expressed with the finance officer setting his own salary.  The council has the only authority in municipal government in North Carolina to make spending decisions.  Mayor Becker presented these suggestions: Attorney is up from $3,600 to $6,000 because the town may be undertaking major land use plan revisions and major land use ordinance revisions and needing more specialized legal advice.   Community Projects is pretty much the same, though figures have been moved around to reflect on the line items the way they have been spent in the previous years rather than how they were budgeted.  Dues are set.   Elections are recommended at $3,500 because this is an election year.    Employee Overhead was increased a couple hundred to cover increased FICA expenses.   Fire Department has been fixed by the long term commitment that the town made to them.  Insurance remains the same.  Newsletter remains the same.  Office is the same except for the salaries being left blank.  Mayor Becker addressed the issue of equipment and pointed out that only $1,569 was spent in equipment this year out of a line item of $4,500 and reminded the council that we’re not held to line items by the ordinance, they are internal guidelines.  Mayor Becker anticipated closing the year with $4000 to $5000 left unspent in the office budget.  The council may want to consider purchasing a copier with a service contract or possibly leasing a copier, because agenda packets are getting thicker, a lot of two sided printing is being done to save paper, and finance reports/large jobs are being done at Office Max.  Mayor Becker and Town Clerk Vicky Brooks will get a proposal by the end of the fiscal year for council consideration.    Planning is increased from $16,700 to $41,000 because the town is seeking to develop a real land use plan.   There may also be an estimated expense of $10,000 to provide financial support to UNC Charlotte for the full semester project of land design.  Mayor Becker is not asking for council approval of the project at this time without all of the details submitted.  Additional funds will be for consultants at COG or other land use planners.  Training increased a little for the new members of the town boards.  The proposed budget anticipates $113,300 in operating expenditures plus salaries; last years salaries totaled $35,400, so without any salary increases it would add up to $148,000 for the appropriations budget, which is up from $112,000.  Mayor Becker opened the floor for discussions.   Mayor Pro Tem Mabe spent time this week talking to various clerks or town administrators to get the figures presented to the council and begging Town Clerk Vicky Brooks to estimate the hours that she actually worked to the best of her knowledge.  Ms. Brooks had estimated an average of 35 hours a week with some weeks more and some less; the week coming up will be a very hard because Ms. Brooks has extra long sessions to deal with and has had the newsletter this week, Mayor Pro Tem Mabe said.  Mayor Pro Tem Mabe suggested that the town give Ms. Brooks a raise up to $16.00 an hour or an $18,000 a year salary, because she is more than worth it and that is still underpaid.  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Brooks which she preferred,   the salary of $18,000 or the hourly raise.  Mayor Becker responded that for payroll purposes it’s been based on an hourly estimate and he thought that is what Mayor Pro Tem Mabe meant was a salary and not doing time sheets.  Mayor Pro Tem Mabe concurred.  Councilwoman Critz commented that was unless Ms. Brooks took on extra projects.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion that we do that.  Mayor Becker responded that the council should do each line item that is going to change before making a motion.  Mayor Pro Tem Mabe moved on the to salary of the finance officer who sometimes works 60 hours a month with some being less, so we have something like an average of 40 hours a month.  The finance officer essentially did not get a raise last year although it looks as though he did; it was admitted that he was preparing the tax forms, which would cost the town if done by someone else $1,000.  Therefore the town is just paying him for those extra duties and he didn’t get compensated in terms of a raise per se.  Mayor Pro Tem Mabe commented that Rick Becker is diligent and the town couldn’t really afford to hire him, but suggested that the town go to a salary of $8,680, which would be paying him at $16.00 an hour for the finance role.  Councilwoman Critz suggested rounding that to $8,700.    Mayor Becker asked that the council move on the mayor/council salaries.  Councilman Countryman commented that he did not see any need to change those salaries.    Councilwoman Neill agreed.  Councilwoman Critz asked if the council should take into consideration the time they will be spending over the next couple of years with the land design and if they should be compensated for that.  Councilman Countryman responded if they find that down the road through experience that it warrants an adjustment for next year, than next year that consideration can be given, but at this point he did not see any need to make any major financial adjustments to mayor/council salaries because for his part he does this because of the love of this community and being a part of what happens here and ensuring that what’s done here is correct.  Councilwoman Critz responded that she does the same thing; however she did not believe that someone should have to pay to serve and as more time is spent on the road at meetings it becomes that.  There was a consensus of the council to have members request reimbursement from the town for bona-fide expenses incurred, which is already permitted but which seldom happens.     Mayor Becker commented that there was only a slight increase in Beautification because the lighted Christmas displays and electrical installations that are being considered actually come from capital.  The capital budget is generally what’s left over after the departmental appropriations; Mayor Becker estimates that to be $70,000.   Councilwoman Cureton asked if she would be able to get funds for the town sign she had adopted.  Mayor Becker responded that funds were available for that and suggested that the council reinstate the adopt-a-sign program.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to authorize the finance officer to continue on, accept these departmental appropriations and present the next stage of the budget and Councilman Blythe seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
 

Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

 7.
Consideration of Purchasing a Steeplechase Brochure Advertisement
· Mayor Becker reminded the council that Mr. Bill Price attended the last meeting and requested that they place an item on the agenda to consider the purchase of a Steeplechase brochure advertisement.  Mr. Price had pointed out that this was the tenth anniversary of the Steeplechase and its permanent home is in the Town of Mineral Springs.  Mayor Becker informed the council that because of the contribution made to the Catawba Lands Conservancy the town is eligible for a business card sized ad in the brochure at no cost; the regular price would be $125.  A full page ad would cost the town $300, however; with the credit for the business card sized ad of $125, the balance for the full page ad would be $175.   Mayor Becker suggested placing a black and white picture of the town sign along with the writing “Congratulations on your tenth year”.  Councilwoman Neill commented that the town should place a full page ad; it is an honor that they chose Mineral Springs to have the Queen’s Cup.  Councilwoman Critz commented that Mr. Price went to a lot of trouble getting the Queen’s Cup home being properly noted as Mineral Springs, instead of Waxhaw.  Councilman Countryman commented with the possible involvement with the upcoming planning and the opportunities that may lay ahead for Mineral Springs the more that we make this town visible and in this case with the type of clientele (open space/horse lovers) that the town likes/encourages to be here as well as businesses that would see Mineral Springs as a viable opportunity to capitalize on in the future this shouldn’t be seen as a reward for Steeplechase but as an investment in the town’s future.  “There is a lot of class in Mineral Springs when it comes to the Steeplechase and I think it reflects in our community and for that reason I see this as a good business opportunity” Councilman Countryman said.   Councilwoman Neill made a motion that the council will purchase an advertisement (one page ad with a picture of the town sign) and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:    

               
Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None
8.
Board of Adjustment Appointments

· Mayor Becker pointed out that there is a memo in the agenda packet from the clerk on this item.  Last month the council appointed some new board of adjustment members and the way the terms happened there are other ones expiring this month.  Those terms are Rollin Ashley, Arnold Glenn, Robert Neill, and Nancy Rutherford.  There is an application from Robert Neill in the agenda packet and one on the desk from Arnold Glenn for consideration of reappointment.  Ms. Brooks has suggested that the council accept the two applicants so that we do not lose the quorum and try to get the two more as soon as possible.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she spoke with Jimmy Critz who is willing to resubmit his application to serve as an alternate on the board of adjustment and that Sharon Carter could serve as the other alternate since she had previously expressed an interest.  Councilwoman Critz suggested simply because it is practical that Jimmy Critz and Sharon Carter be appointed as the alternates and Robert Neill and Arnold Glenn be reinstated as full time members if that was acceptable to the board; it is a hard position to duplicate training with very little activity.  Mayor Becker commented that the town had advertised previously and only received one more application than positions and that was Ms. Carter.  Councilwoman Critz added that we would need to confirm with Ms. Carter that she is still willing to serve.  Councilman Blythe asked if Nancy Rutherford and Rollin Ashley were not interested.  Ms. Brooks confirmed that was correct.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion that we accept Arnie and Bob’s applications as full time members and accept Jimmy’s resubmission of his application as an alternate as well as Sharon if she is in agreement to that and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:   
      

Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None
9.
Christmas Decorations

· Mayor Pro Tem Mabe reminded the council that they had decided that they might like to do some lighted Christmas holiday art.  Mayor Pro Tem Mabe was especially interested in the open iron art work, but felt passionate about not seeing another town with a snowflake.  Six different styles were investigated and communications are underway with Linda’s Yard Art in Florida who can design anything the town wants.  The pieces are made out of quarter inch steel, dipped three different times in the white enamel; the quantity of lights depends on the dimensions and the number of rows.  Mayor Pro Tem Mabe asked that the council use the paper that she passed out to write down their first and second choices on, sign it, and turn it in to Mayor Becker.  The choices were: 1) Angel with Trumpet at $210, 2) Wreath with double outline of green lights and a red bow at a cost of $225.  3) Bells at a cost of $125 with lights and brackets.  4) French Horn at a cost of $290 with lights.  5) North Star with a double row of blue lights on the star and a single row of white lights for the streamers at a cost of $225.  6) Poinsettias with the flowers having double red lights, yellow lights for the center petals, and green lights on the loop attachment at a cost of $235. [These prices are estimated].  The council vote is as follows:  Councilman Blythe - #1 North Star - #2 Wreath, Councilman Countryman - #1 North Star - #2 Bells, Councilwoman Cureton - #1 North Star - #2 Angel with Trumpet, Councilwoman Critz - #1 North Star - #2 Wreath, Councilwoman Mabe - #1 Angel with Trumpet - #2 North Star, and Councilwoman Neill - #1 North Star - #2 Angel with Trumpet.  With five number one votes the North Star was the chosen Christmas decoration.  Other costs involved include the pole brackets and hiring an electrician to wire the poles at approximately $200 each.  Duke Power will have to approve of the decorations and a pole agreement will have to be signed because they are not responsible for anything that happens to the artwork.  These decorations should last ten to fifteen years.  Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to accept the star as the council’s choice for the decoration and ask Councilwoman Mabe to continue with the getting the proposal completed for that, to get the actual design finalized and priced out and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
            

Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None
10.
Call for a Public Hearing on a Rezoning Request

· Mayor Becker explained to the council that they need to call for a public hearing on a rezoning request for a piece of property on Highway 75 from RA20 to B4 and reminded the council that the ordinance says that they are not acting on this tonight.  The planning board has heard the request and has made a negative recommendation.   Councilman Blythe made a motion to call for the public hearing on the rezoning of parcel #06-060-007C from RA20 to B4 and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

11.
Consideration of Calling for a Public Hearing to Implement a Subdivision Moratorium 

· Councilwoman Critz pointed out the sheet that was in front of the council on their desk.  Councilwoman Critz had contacted Attorney Bobby Griffin and was sent an initial draft.  Councilwoman Critz and Mayor Becker added in section four “whereas a land use plan for the Town of Mineral Springs will be prepared and available for consideration on or about June 1st”, and then  “the Town of Mineral Springs desires to identify and protect natural, cultural, and historical resources within the town”.  Also, the following words were added “now therefore it is ordained by the Mineral Springs town council that a moratorium is declared on the construction of major residential subdivisions resulting in five or more lots within the zoning jurisdiction of the Town of Mineral Springs for a period of approximately one year from May 12th to June 1st 2006”.  Councilwoman Critz pointed out the Zoning Ordinance defines a major subdivision with three or more lots, so this is a little more lenient.   This ordinance is intended for subdivisions only, Individual zoning permits will still be issued.   Also added to the initial draft provided by Attorney Bobby Griffin were the words “be it therefore resolved that not withstanding any other provision of this ordinance any existing residential subdivision that have already received preliminary plat approval by the town council are exempt from this ordinance under section 110-1 of the subdivision ordinance”.  So this would not affect the Moser plan because they have already received preliminary plat approval; this will also apply to anything that they submit to the town that is of equal or less density.   Mayor Becker asked if the council had any suggestions or whether they wanted to call for the public hearing; when it is presented at the public hearing changes can be made to the suggested language.  Councilwoman Critz noted that she had the opportunity to speak with The Enquirer-Journal reporter Pete Hovanec and he had written an article which appeared on the front page that included the following “if it does act to pursue the moratorium, Mineral Springs would join Marvin, Stallings, Weddington, Indian Trail, as well as the Marvin and Wingate in the pursuit of a moratorium to slow and better control residential growth” [sic].  Councilwoman Critz offered that she did not realize that that many municipalities in Union County already had existing moratoriums and pointed out to the council as well as members in the audience that one huge and very beneficial and wonderful benefit that Mineral Springs has in doing this now is that she knows that in the Towns of Stallings and Indian Trail there were thousands of homes pre-approved prior to their moratorium being initiated so even though they have a moratorium they are still going to have thousands of homes built under the old standards. In Mineral Springs the only subdivision pre-approved is the Moser subdivision in which they have been so cooperative and willing to work with us.  Mineral Springs had the greatest opportunity of any of the towns mentioned, however; we are in good company at least for people who realize that slower and more controlled and better planned growth is necessary for our communities.  Councilwoman Neill commented that it is important for us to know how the development pattern will unfold.  Mayor Becker added that this will give Mineral Springs a chance to do the work that Councilwoman Critz presented earlier and the town will be hearing more about getting the town’s vision cemented.  Councilwoman Critz noted that this will give the town time for the planning board to complete a land use plan, for these design plans to be done and for the survey to be redone.  Councilman Countryman commented that at this time nothing is happening.  Mayor Becker added that all the council was doing at this time is calling for a public hearing and will have something on the agenda for next month in order to get some more input; the council could vote it down or continue on as something to pursue.   Councilman Blythe made a motion to call for a public hearing on this moratorium and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
 

Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None 
12.
Consider Approval of the Records Retention Schedule

· Mayor Becker commented that the clerk’s memo explained that there are standards for what the town has to keep, such as: minutes must be kept forever, financial records are kept for a specific amount of time as well as tax records; right now we are keeping everything forever.  Mayor Becker commented that Ms. Brooks said the only difference is that we keep tapes longer than the retention schedule calls for; it says you only have to keep tapes until the minutes of that meeting are approved.  Mayor Becker reminded the council that they elected by a previous motion several months ago to keep our tapes/CD’s for one year.  Mayor Becker added that to be in compliance with this motion being on file the clerk suggests making a motion to approve the Municipal Records Retention and Disposition Schedule that the State promulgates with the exception of maintaining audio tapes on council meetings for one year and the town is on record as both adopting their records retention policy as well as adding our modification of that.  Councilman Blythe made a motion to approve and follow the Municipal Records Retention and Disposition Schedule with the exception of maintaining audio tape of council meetings for one year after approval of the minutes and Councilwoman Mabe seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None
13.
Other Business

· Mayor Becker explained that the International Institute of Municipal Clerk’s has annually dedicated the first week of May as Municipal Clerk’s week and have suggested that the mayor of the municipality might want to issue a proclamation declaring Municipal Clerk’s week May 1, through May 7, 2005.  Mayor Becker read the Municipal Clerk’s Proclamation.   

· Councilman Blythe handed out an article about Parkdale.  Mayor Becker commented that he would like to publicly thank the Union County Board of Commissioners for unanimously approving a roughly $270,000 tax grant.  Councilman Blythe noted that it was $227,300 and that it actually solidified that plant for at least five years.   Mayor Becker commented that there is tax revenue coming into us and jobs will be created.  Councilman Blythe added that it would be forty nine new jobs.  Mayor Becker added that since the town gets money form the electricity that they use it is a big revenue source for the town, which supplements our property tax revenues and allows the town to keep low property taxes.   

· Councilwoman Critz informed the council that as earlier promised she had passed out a copy of the letter that she had received from Mr. Harley Henderson of First Charter for their information.    

14.
Adjournment

· Councilman Blythe made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 9:08 

· The next scheduled meeting will be at 7:30 p.m. on May 12, 2005 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.  

Respectfully submitted by:

_______________________________

__________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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